### **LEARNING NETWORK BRIEF 37**

# SUPPORTING SURVIVORS OF DOMESTIC VIOLENCE DURING COVID-19 REOPENING

## Written By:

Robert Nonomura, Research Associate, Learning Network, Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children, Western University, Canada

Linda Baker, Learning Director, Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children, Western University, Canada

Dianne Lalonde, Research Associate, Learning Network, Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children, Western University, Canada

Jassamine Tabibi, Research Associate, Learning Network, Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children, Western University, Canada

### **Suggested Citation:**

Nonomura, Robert; Baker, Linda; Lalonde, Dianne; Tabibi, Jassamine. (2020). Supporting Survivors of Domestic Violence During COVID-19 Reopening. *Learning Network Brief (37)*. London, Ontario: Learning Network, Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children. ISBN: 978-1- 988412-42-9

#### Please Evaluate This Brief:

Let us know what you think. Your input is important to us. Please complete this short survey on your thoughts of this Brief: <a href="https://uwo.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV">https://uwo.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV</a> 3x6RxZeqmUDAhbT

## **Learning Network:**

The Learning Network is an initiative of the Centre for Research & Education on Violence against Women & Children, based at Western Education, Western University, London, Ontario, Canada, on the unceded territories of the Anishinaabeg, Haudenosaunee, Lunaapeewak and Attawandaron peoples.

The Learning Network is committed to ending gender-based violence through knowledge mobilization that identifies gaps and emerging issues, establishes meaningful collaborations, and values diverse ways of knowing.

The opinions expressed here are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Government of Ontario or the Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children. While all reasonable care has been taken in the preparation of this publication, no liability is assumed for any errors or omissions.

**Copyright:** 2020 Learning Network, Centre for Research and Education on Violence against Women and Children <u>vawlearningnetwork.ca</u>

#### INTRODUCTION

The early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic were marked with uncertainty about the virus and its impact on public health and social equality in Canada. Especially concerning was the prospective social impact that the pandemic would have on marginalized populations. While stay-at-home orders have been an important strategy for flattening the curve of COVID-19 case increases, the pandemic has underlined deeply rooted social problems in Canadian society. In particular, research conducted throughout the shutdown has identified evidence of what the United Nations has called a "shadow pandemic" of increased domestic violence (DV) against women and children catalyzed by the shutdown (UN Women, 2020, p. 2).

The pandemic not only presents a situation in which the conditions for violence against women and children are elevated; it also produces conditions that may suppress reporting and delay survivors 'access to support. A clear view of the scope and magnitude of this issue may only become fully apparent as businesses, schools, and other social institutions continue reopening.

Despite active engagement of shelters and sexual assault centres in providing communities with access to services throughout the pandemic, advocates have recognized that the greatest service demands for shelter and support may not emerge until reopening continues and survivors face fewer barriers to accessing these services. Karen Spencer, the Executive Director of Family and Children's Services of Waterloo Region, has described this demand as a "curve coming after the COVID-19 curve" (CBC News, 2020, para. 4). In order to meet the unique demands of this "curve," it is vitally important that shelters and family services receive the resources they need to support survivors of violence.

The longer-term reopening phases of Canada's pandemic response therefore carry particularly high stakes for survivors of domestic violence and the organizations that support them. Reopening is a major social change in and of itself and will have its own impacts on the prevalence of violence against women and children in society. Just as the initial shutdown was a catalyst for drastic—and sometimes unforeseen—social and economic changes in Canadian society, so too should we anticipate the reopening process to bring forth unique challenges for policymakers and support services. To be sure, the dynamic nature of reopening institutions, phasing out certain pandemic protocols, and mitigating risks of a re-emergence of the virus all make it difficult to predict future outcomes; however, a critical analysis of past events and current research can enable us to identify some forms of interpersonal and structural violence that are likely to emerge during reopening.

The purpose of this Brief is to summarize current research on the impact of COVID-19 on DV against women and children in the Canadian context. Below, we outline why advocates and researchers believe that the pandemic has increased the prevalence of violence against women and children, and also why further efforts are needed to address the full scope of this impact in the context of post-pandemic reopening. We describe recent reports from news outlets, service agencies, and researchers on the relationship between COVID-19 and domestic violence, and we highlight some of the major factors that may leave survivors unable to report or escape their situations until after pandemic shutdown measures have been lifted. We then highlight

some of the other factors that are necessary to consider when ensuring that survivors receive the resources and the strengths-based, culturally appropriate, trauma- and violence-informed supports they need.

# THE "SHADOW PANDEMIC": DOMESTIC VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN AND CHILDREN

Major societal crises are often followed by increased incidents of domestic violence. In crises ranging from floods (Biswas et al, 2007; Houghton, 2009; Sekhri & Storeygard, 2014), earthquakes (Kolbe et al., 2010), and hurricanes (Klein, 2012) to wildfires (Parkinson, 2015; Parkinson & Zara, 2013), the increased psychological stress caused by these events makes maladaptive coping strategies (of which violence may be one form) more likely to occur. The COVID-19 pandemic combines numerous factors that create a "perfect storm" for domestic violence against women and children (Maher, 2020) such as:

isolation from support networks (including friends, coworkers and teachers)

psychological strain from physical inactivity, financial stress, or grief

normative pressures emphasizing "sacrifice" and "perseverance"

uncertainties over what services remain open and safe (Learning Network, 2020a, 2020b).

Concerns about violence against women and children during the COVID-19 pandemic have been voiced around the world (Peterman et al. 2020). Early reports in Europe indicated increases in DV rates during the pandemic by 18% (Spain) and 30% (France) (Taub, 2020). A study of Australian women (n=15,000) found that in the three months since the pandemic began (March–May), nearly 6% experienced coercive control from a partner and 11.6% reported at least one form of emotionally abusive, harassing or controlling behaviour (Boxall et al., 2020). This research indicated a direct connection between the pandemic shutdown and domestic violence in which,

for many women, the pandemic coincided with the onset or escalation of violence and abuse. Two-thirds of women who experienced physical or sexual violence by a current or former cohabiting partner since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic said the violence had started or escalated in the three months prior to the survey. (Boxall et al., 2020, p. 1)

Accordingly, early predictions about the impact of COVID-19 included an increase in DV in Canada as well. These predictions have generally been confirmed in recent months as gender-based violence (GBV) support workers noticed an increase in service demand (e.g. Haire, 2020). In a national survey of GBV-sector staff and volunteers conducted by Ending Violence Canada and Anova (n=375), 46% noticed changes in the prevalence and severity of violence, and 82% of these respondents identified this change as an increase (Trudell & Whitmore, 2020, p. 1).

Concerns have also been raised about how the shutdown has left children and youth vulnerable to abuse. There are compelling reasons to suspect that children's experiences of violence may be ongoing, and that some forms increased due to the shutdown. The shutdown may have also impacted the ways survivors might reach out for help. Violence against children during the

pandemic has been illustrated by several examples of increased service demand from organizations such as:

Kids Help Phone, which experienced a 350% spike in calls during mid-March and continues to experience a 112% greater volume of calls and texts than it did at this time last year (Kelland, 2020).

The Alberta Law Enforcement Response Teams (ALERT), which received 243 reported instances of online child exploitation in March, substantially higher than the unit's monthly average of approximately 110 (Gilligan, 2020).

The Canadian Centre for Child Protection tip line, which experienced an 81% increase in calls concerning online sexual exploitation over April, May, and June (Thompson, 2020).

Many of the same factors that potentially affect the increases of domestic violence may also produce barriers to reporting and/or escaping until after reopening. A careful examination of some of these underlying factors can help to ensure that when survivors of violence do come forward, social services are equipped to respond effectively.

#### BARRIERS AND DELAYS TO REPORTING

Studies of natural disasters and public safety crises note that psychological trauma and practical barriers (including safety concerns) contribute to a delay between the initial crisis and DV reporting. For instance, post-disaster research on the effects of Hurricane Katrina suggested that the prevalence of domestic and sexual violence incidents and reports may not fully emerge until "many months after the disaster itself has occurred" (Klein, 2012, p. 41).

Pandemic-related shutdowns "trap" people in potentially abusive, close-quartered situations. They also make safety planning particularly complicated. Survivors of DV may be hindered by a lack of internet access, lack of privacy to use a phone or computer, or discomfort with receiving services virtually rather than face-to-face (Trudell & Whitmore, 2020, p. 1). The form of tactics used by partners who commit abuse may also change during the pandemic shutdown. The survey by Ending Violence Canada and Anova (described above) found that 20% of GBV sector staff noticed changes in the tactics that individuals acting abusively used to commit violence and increase control (Trudell & Whitmore, 2020, p. 1). In addition to the range of common tactics, the pandemic may be used as an excuse to surveil a partner's online activity, control their access to money or transportation, instill fear over exposure to the virus at hospitals and shelters, or lie that such services are unavailable (Learning Network, 2020a). Individuals whose escape plan involves staying with aged parents instead of a shelter may be unable to leave until after the risk of spreading the virus decreases (Pawlitza, 2020).

Many advocates predict that reopening will be followed by a wave of individuals seeking shelter and court services (Pawlitza, 2020). However, as provinces and territories begin phased reopening protocols, survivors may still face challenges in coming forward. These include:

- Difficulty proving abuse, especially if that abuse is mental or verbal in nature or it does not leave physical evidence. Survivors of violence continue to face skepticism and mistrust in Canada's legal, medical, corporate, and social service institutions. In the context of a pandemic, people experiencing DV may fear that their case will not meet the "urgency threshold" set by courts in prioritizing the "most" severe instances of violence and abuse (Pawlitza, 2020). These concerns may be further compounded by a history of negative experiences with these institutions, such as those often experienced by folks who are Black, Indigenous, persons of colour (BIPOC) and/or 2SLGBTQ+.
  - <u>Learn More</u>: Ontario-Based Legal Support for Survivors. For individuals who are uncertain about how their case will be handled during the pandemic, organizations like <u>Luke's Place</u> have organized services for woman who have experienced IPV, including telephone support and a Virtual Legal Clinic.
- Safety concerns over leaving, particularly in cases of complex abuse (physical or sexual violence or coercive control). For instance, a survey of 15,000 Australian women found that 58% of respondents experiencing more severe forms of violence and abuse did not seek help due to safety concerns (Boxall, Morgan, & Brown, 2020, p. 14). In addition to the kinds of safety concerns that women may face in non- pandemic times (fear of increased or more complex forms of violence), uncertainty over the impact of social distancing measures on the availability of support may suppress reports of DV and support-seeking (Boxall et al., 2020).
- Separation from institutional support systems, such as schools and childcare services.

  Schools play an instrumental role in reporting suspected instances of childhood abuse, and the pandemic shutdown presented a major obstacle to the sort of daily contact that enables teachers and daycare workers to recognize potential problems.

Survivors of DV also face barriers to support that existed prior to the pandemic as well. Often these barriers take place at the intersection of GBV and other systems of structural violence, such as:

- The compounding of practical barriers to safety (e.g. limited transportation services, precarious housing situation, economic insecurity) by social stigma toward an individual's sexuality or occupation. For example, 2SLGBTQ+ individuals may face barriers to leaving an abusive situation if they fear that family members will be unaccepting of their gender identity, and/or sexual orientation (Lachowsky, 2020). Individuals who engage in sex work may also face unique barriers based in sexual stigma. Especially during the COVID-19 pandemic, stigmatization and criminalization of sex work may be a barrier to individuals accessing safe housing and/or seeking (or being eligible for) emergency economic benefits (Platt et al., 2020).
- Lack of culturally safe shelters. In discussing the increased risk of DV that Indigenous women and girls face during the COVID-19 pandemic, Dr. Pamela Palmater and the Canadian Feminist Alliance for International Action note that "only 6% of shelters for victims of abuse are located in Indigenous communities" (CFAIA & Pamater, 2020, p. 12). The inaccessibility (or

absence) of necessary supports leaves survivors with limited options for leaving an abusive situation. Indigenous advocates have also voiced concerns about the lack of Indigenous women's representation in leadership in shelters (Wright, 2020). This can further reduce trust among Indigenous survivors of DV that support services will provide a safe place for them.

• <u>Learn More:</u> The report, <u>Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Indigenous Women and Girls in Canada</u> presents a critical feminist analysis of how the pandemic has affected Indigenous communities in terms of socio-economic condition, gendered violence, rights, and social policy (Canadian Feminist Alliance for International Action [CFAIA] & Palmater, 2020).

## RESPONDING TO THE "CURVE COMING AFTER THE CURVE"

The reopening process (as well as the prospect of a second wave) presents an especially high-risk situation for many groups in society. Not only has exposure to the COVID-19 virus been highest in communities impacted by structures of racial, class, and colonial oppression; the social and economic harms of the pandemic are also likely to have their gravest impact on these communities.

It is essential that a sustained, well-funded system of trauma- and violence-informed social safety nets be implemented nationally to serve the needs of diverse communities, both during the pandemic and in its aftermath (Canadian Women's Foundation et al., 2020; Learning Network, 2020b). By "trauma- and violence-informed," we refer to an awareness of how interpersonal and structural violence may accompany experiences of trauma, as well as the need for programs and policies that provide strengths-based, safe, and collaborative services for survivors of DV and support service workers alike (Ponic, Varcoe, & Smutylo, 2016). For example:

- Strategies for reopening should be developed in direct consultation with communities and support services so as to best prevent harm. A consistent demand throughout the pandemic is that the development and implementation of these policies be strengths-based and guided by advisors who reflect the communities they serve (Learning Network, 2020b). It is also crucial that reopening strategies be responsive to the needs of workers in shelters, crisis centres, outreach programs, and remote services. Workers in the GBV sector have faced immense and unrelenting pressures to support survivors of violence throughout the pandemic. Doing so has required adapting to conditions of rapid change and uncertainty, often at high personal risk of exposure to COVID-19 and limited resources (including personal protective equipment). As reopening introduces the potential for new—or even increased—challenges for supporting survivors of DV, robust planning is needed to ensure that GBV service workers receive the emotional and financial resources necessary to safely do this essential work.
  - <u>Learn More: Toward A Trauma- And Violence-Informed Research Ethics Module:</u> Considerations and Recommendations presents an overview of a how trauma- and

- violence-informed perspective can enhance the ethical practices of GBV intervention research and support. This resource is available in both English and French.
- Research on the impacts of reopening should include the collection of race-disaggregated
  data (Willsie, 2020). For communities that comprise a small portion of the national
  population, specialized sampling and interview strategies may be necessary to ensure proper
  representation and cultural safety. This is especially the case for research on DV against
  women and children, where participants may face stigma, misrepresentation, or trauma from
  the research process itself.
- Research is required to capture the full extent of children's experiences of violence during the pandemic, and sufficient services must be in place to respond to their needs when they return to school. In one Kids Help Phone survey, 77% of respondents stated that they would not speak with anyone other than the hotline about how they were feeling (Kelland, 2020). Sara Austin, founder and CEO of Children First Canada warns that "when children are back in school, we are going to see some pretty grave statistics and we need to be prepared and ready to be able to meet those needs urgently" (Gregory, 2020). However, it is also essential that efforts to protect children be exercised with a critical awareness of racial bias. Centuries of racist assumptions, criminalization, and systemic discrimination have produced a pattern in which Black and Indigenous children are overrepresented in the child welfare system (see e.g. Ontario Human Rights Commission, 2018). As reopening may bring an increase of DV/child abuse cases to light, it is essential that Black and Indigenous families receive the appropriate supports they need and are neither targeted unfairly by the system (including teachers, daycare workers, and counsellors) nor ignored by it. Moreover, the ongoing mistreatment of BIPOC children and youth in care—illustrated by the 11 Indigenous children who died in Ontario's child welfare system during the pandemic—remains a problem demanding urgent action from policymakers, both as part of an anti-racist reopening strategy and as a broader systemic change (Jackson, 2020).
- Recovery strategies must address the interconnecting effects that the pandemic has had on both DV and economic inequities. Economic precarity may not only operate as a catalyst for violence; it can also diminish options for survivors' ability to leave a dangerous situation. Policies concerning reopening and economic recovery therefore have an important role to play in supporting survivors of DV. Unfortunately, the pandemic's economic impact has mirrored broader patterns of social inequality in Canada, leading advocates to express concern over how gaps in economic well-being (e.g. income, employment, mobility, stability) may be worsened without an equity- oriented recovery strategy. Negative economic outcomes are patterned along socio- demographic characteristics such as:
  - Age: 66% of young Canadians (18–34 years old) experienced or anticipated experiencing unemployment or reduced hours due to COVID-19 (compared with 53% of those over 55 years) (TD Bank Group, 2020).

- Ethnicity: Experiences (or anticipation) of unemployment or reduced income were also higher among Black (64%), South Asian (65%) and Filipino (70%) Canadians than the general population surveyed (53%) (TD Bank Group, 2020).
- **Disability**: 30% of Canadians living with disabilities expected to be late paying their rent or mortgage, compared with 20% of the general population (TD Bank Group, 2020).
- Immigration: 43% of immigrant women who were employed in February lost their jobs or faced reduced hours by the end of April, compared with 32% of Canadian-born women (Canadian Women's Foundation et al., p. 10).

The ripple effect of economic struggles like unemployment and an inability to afford rent should not be underestimated—especially when considering the longer-term effects that increased economic precarity may have for the safety of women and children. Social policies should aim to ameliorate the disproportionate impact that job and income loss has had on marginalized communities by ensuring equitable hiring policies during reopening and continuing emergency economic supports for individuals who are unable to immediately find new employment.

- The pandemic must not become an excuse to further delay essential policy issues for Indigenous Peoples. The federal government's national action plan on addressing missing and murdered Indigenous women and girls (MMIWG) remains unfinished. The harmful impact of colonialism will only exacerbate the impact of COVID-19 on Indigenous women and girls if this delay continues. Despite government inaction on this issue, the Native Women's Association of Canada has developed a ten-point action plan to address MMIWG, with items including decolonial trainings, and a social media campaign to challenge stigmatizing stereotypes of Indigenous women, girls, and gender-diverse people (Native Women's Association of Canada, 2020). The Ontario Native Women's Association has also produced a report of 13 critical recommendations to be integrated into the National Action Plan, developed over decades of listening to Indigenous women and girls directly (McGuire-Cyrett, Green, & Riggs, 2020).
  - <u>Learn More: The Ontario Native Women's Association's (2020) report</u>, Reconciliation with Indigenous Women presents a series of critical recommendations to be integrated into the national Action Plan to address violence against Indigenous women and girls (McGuire-Cyrett, Green, & Riggs, 2020). This report centres Indigenous women and girls as the experts of their own experiences, and it advocates for the leadership of Indigenous women and girls in the National Action Plan.

### CONCLUSION

Without adequate support from social policies and public attention, reopening poses particular risks of harm at the intersections of economic inequality, gender, and other systems of social marginalization. Policymaking and support services are urgently needed to account for the complex interactions that these factors are likely to have with DV as social institutions reopen.

Women and children who are BIPOC, 2SLGBTQ+, working class, newcomers, living with a disability, and/or single parents bear an elevated burden of safety risks due to the pandemic. So too do the shelter, crisis centre, and support workers serving survivors of domestic and sexual violence.

On the other hand, reopening presents a potential starting point for developing more responsive, equitable approaches to address long-standing intersections of gender-based and structural violence. The aim of this Brief has been to contextualize the likely surge in demand for DV services for women and children during the reopening phases. It has sought to highlight barriers and broad policy considerations related to this issue in order to show why solutions to this issue must go beyond a "one-size-fits all" approach. Given the deep interconnections among the "shadow pandemic" of DV and multiple systems of structural violence, policies to support survivors of DV in a post-COVID-19 world must be informed by the insights of service organizations seeking to foster safety and social change, and by the lived experiences of survivors themselves.

#### REFERENCES

Biswas, A.; Rahman, A.; Mashreky, S.; Rahman, F.; & Dalal, K. (2007). Unintentional injuries and parental violence against children during flood: A study in rural Bangladesh. *The International Electronic Journal of Rural and Remote Health Research, Education Practice and Policy*. 10: 1199.

Boxall, H.; Morgan, A.; & Brown, R. (2020, July). The prevalence of domestic violence among women during the COVID-19 pandemic. Australian Institute of Criminology, Statistical Bulletin, 28. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-07/sb28">https://www.aic.gov.au/sites/default/files/2020-07/sb28</a> prevalence of domestic violence among women during covid-19 pandemic.pdf

Canadian Feminist Alliance for International Action [CFAIA] & Palmater, P. (2020, June 19). Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on Indigenous women and girls in Canada. Ottawa, ON. Retrieved from <a href="https://pampalmater.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/P.-Palmater-FAFIA-Submission-COVID19-Impacts-on-Indigenous-Women-and-Girls-in-Canada-June-19-2020-final.pdf">https://pampalmater.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/P.-Palmater-FAFIA-Submission-COVID19-Impacts-on-Indigenous-Women-and-Girls-in-Canada-June-19-2020-final.pdf</a>

Canadian Women's Foundation; Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives; Ontario Nonprofit Network; & Faraday, F. (2020) *Resetting normal report 2: Women, decent work and Canada's fractured care economy*. Toronto, ON. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2020/07/ResettingNormal-Women-Decent-Work-and-Care.pdf">https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National%20Office/2020/07/ResettingNormal-Women-Decent-Work-and-Care.pdf</a>

CBC News. (2020, April 28). Waves of family violence comes with COVID-19, warns family and children's services. *CBC News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/wave-of-family-violence-comes-with-covid-19-warns-family-and-children-s-services-1.5544673">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/kitchener-waterloo/wave-of-family-violence-comes-with-covid-19-warns-family-and-children-s-services-1.5544673</a>

Klein, A. (2012). Preventing and Responding to Sexual Violence in Disasters: A planning guide for prevention and rescue. Louisiana Foundation Against Sexual Assault (LaFASA) & National Sexual Violence Resource Center (NSVRC). Retrieved from

https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/default/files/2012-04/Publications NSVRC Guides Sexual-Violence-in-Disasters A-planning-guide-for-prevention-and- response 0.pdf

Gilligan, M. (2020, June 26). Spike in online child exploitation reports in Alberta 'likely' due to COVID-19 isolation measures: ALERT. *Global News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://globalnews.ca/news/7112477/alert-ice-child-exploitation-covid-19/">https://globalnews.ca/news/7112477/alert-ice-child-exploitation-covid-19/</a>

Gregory, L. (2020, September 1). 'Deeply disturbing statistics' show COVID-19 is hurting kids' safety: report. *Global News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://globalnews.ca/news/7310153/report-covid-19-children-safety-wellbeing-statistics/">https://globalnews.ca/news/7310153/report-covid-19-children-safety-wellbeing-statistics/</a>

Haire, C. (2020, July 2). Increase in domestic violence calls persists throughout the pandemic, says non- profit. *CBC News*. Retrieve from <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/violence-prevention-east-val-barter-domestic-covid-1.5632993">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/violence-prevention-east-val-barter-domestic-covid-1.5632993</a>

Houghton. R. (2009). 'Everything Became a Struggle, Absolute Struggle': Post-flood increases in domestic violence in New Zealand. *Women Gender and Disaster: Global Issues and Initiatives*. Pp. 99–111. Elaine Enarson & PG Dhar Chakrabarti (eds.). SAGE Publications, India.

Jackson, K. (2020, July 22). 11 Indigenous children died in last four months connected to Ontario's child welfare system. *APTN News*. Retrieved from

https://www.aptnnews.ca/national-news/11-indigenous-children-died-in-last-four-months-connected-to-ontarios-child-welfare-system/

Kelland, A. (2020, June 17). Dramatic spike in calls to Kids Help Phone in N.L. during pandemic. *CBC News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/kids-help-phone-nl-increase-covid-19-1.5612405">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/newfoundland-labrador/kids-help-phone-nl-increase-covid-19-1.5612405</a>

Klein, A. (2012). Preventing and Responding to Sexual Violence in Disasters: A planning guide for prevention and rescue. Louisiana Foundation Against Sexual Assault (LaFASA) & National Sexual Violence Resource Center (NSVRC). Retrieved from

https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/default/files/2012-04/Publications NSVRC Guides Sexual-Violence-in-Disasters A-planning-guide-for-prevention-and-response 0.pdf

Kolbe, A., Hutson, R., Shannon, H., Trzcinski, E., Miles, B., Levitz, N., Puccio, M., James, L., Noel, J., & Muggah, R. (2010). Mortality, crime and access to basic needs before and after the Haiti earthquake: a random survey of Port-au-Prince households. *Medicine, Conflict and Survival*. 26, 4. Pp. 281–297. Retrieved from

https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13623699.2010.535279

Lachowsky, N. (2020, June 29). Expert Q&A on physical distancing impact on queer and trans men. *UVic News*. British Columbia: University of Victoria. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.uvic.ca/news/topics/2020+distancing-queertrans-nathanlachowsky+expert-advisory">https://www.uvic.ca/news/topics/2020+distancing-queertrans-nathanlachowsky+expert-advisory</a>

Learning Network. (2020a). Intimate partner violence in a pandemic: COVID-19-related controlling behaviours. Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children. London, Ontario. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.vawlearningnetwork.ca/our-work/infographics/covid19controllingbehaviours/LN-COVID-19-Related-Controlling-Behaviours-PDF-1.pdf">http://www.vawlearningnetwork.ca/our-work/infographics/covid19controllingbehaviours/LN-COVID-19-Related-Controlling-Behaviours-PDF-1.pdf</a>

Learning Network. (2020b). COVID-19 & gender-based violence in Canada: Key issues and recommendations. Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children. London, Ontario. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.vawlearningnetwork.ca/our-work/backgrounders/covid19gbvcanada/covid19">http://www.vawlearningnetwork.ca/our-work/backgrounders/covid19gbvcanada/covid19</a> genderbased violence in canada key issues and recommendations.html

Maher, D. (2020, April 17). 'Perfect storm' for domestic violence during COVID-19 pandemic: Wright. *The Chronicle Herald*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.thechronicleherald.ca/news/canada/perfect-storm-for-domestic-violence-during-covid-19-pandemic-wright-439148/">https://www.thechronicleherald.ca/news/canada/perfect-storm-for-domestic-violence-during-covid-19-pandemic-wright-439148/</a>

McGuire-Cyrett, C.; Green, I.; & Riggs, J. (2020). *Reconciliation with Indigenous women: Changing the story of Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls*. Ontario Native Women's Association. Fort Williams First Nation, ON. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.onwa.ca/learning-resources-mmiwg">https://www.onwa.ca/learning-resources-mmiwg</a>

Native Women's Association of Canada. (2020). 10-point action plan in response to National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls (MMIWG). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nwac.ca/resource/10-point-action-plan-in-response-to-national-inquiry-into-missing-and-murdered-indigenous-women-and-girls/">https://www.nwac.ca/resource/10-point-action-plan-in-response-to-national-inquiry-into-missing-and-murdered-indigenous-women-and-girls/</a>

Nonomura, R., Giesbrecht, C, Jivraj, T., Lapp, A., Bax, K., Jenney, A., Scott, K., Straatman, A., & Baker, L. (2020). Toward a trauma- and violence-informed research ethics module: Considerations and recommendations. Centre for Research & Education on Violence Against Women & Children, Western University. London, ON. Retrieved from <a href="http://kh-cdc.ca/en/resources/reports/Grey-Report---English.pdf">http://kh-cdc.ca/en/resources/reports/Grey-Report---English.pdf</a>

Ontario Human Rights Commission. (2018). *Interrupted childhoods: Over-representation of Indigenous and Black children in Ontario child welfare*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/interrupted-childhoods">http://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/interrupted-childhoods</a>

Parkinson, D. (2015). Women's experience of violence in the aftermath of the Black Saturday bushfires. Doctoral Thesis. Retrieved from:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/281378132 Women's experience of violence in the aftermath of the Black Saturday bushfires

Parkinson, D. & Zara, C. (2013). The hidden disaster: domestic violence in the aftermath of natural disaster. *Australian Journal of Emergency Management*. 28, 3. Pp. 28–35. Retrieved from <a href="https://knowledge.aidr.org.au/resources/ajem-apr-2013-the-hidden-disaster-domestic-violence-in-the-aftermath-of-natural-disaster/">https://knowledge.aidr.org.au/resources/ajem-apr-2013-the-hidden-disaster-domestic-violence-in-the-aftermath-of-natural-disaster/</a>

Pawlitza, L. (2020, June 2). No surge in domestic violence cases during COVID-19 lockdown — that doesn't mean it's not happening. *Financial Post*. Retrieved from <a href="https://financialpost.com/legal-post/no-surge-in-domestic-violence-cases-during-covid-19-lockdown-but-its-happening">https://financialpost.com/legal-post/no-surge-in-domestic-violence-cases-during-covid-19-lockdown-but-its-happening</a>

Peterman, A., Potts., A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Nyati, S. Oertelt-Prigione, S., & van Gender, N. (2020) Pandemics and violence against women and children: Working paper 528. *Centre for Global Development*. p. 18. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/pandemics-and-vawg-april2.pdf">https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/pandemics-and-vawg-april2.pdf</a>

Platt, L.; Elmes, J.; Stevenson, L.; Holt, V.; Rolles, S.; & Stuart, R. (2020). Sex workers must not be forgotten in the COVID-19 response. *The Lancet*. 396, 9–11. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31033-3">https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31033-3</a>

Ponic, P., Varcoe, C., & Smutylo, T. (2016). Trauma- (and violence-) informed approaches to supporting victims of violence: Policy and practice considerations. *Victims of Crime Research Digest*, No. 9. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cj-jp/victim/rd9-rr9/p2.html">https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/cj-jp/victim/rd9-rr9/p2.html</a>

Sekhri, S. & Storeygard, A. (2014). Dowry Deaths: Consumption Smoothing in Response to Climate Variability in India. *Journal of Development Economics*, 111. Pp. 212–223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdeveco.2014.09.001

Taub, A. (2020, April 14). A new Covid-19 crisis: Domestic abuse rises worldwide. *New York Times*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/06/world/coronavirus-domestic-violence.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/06/world/coronavirus-domestic-violence.html</a>

TD Bank Group. (2020). Young Canadians and diverse communities among the hardest hit financially by COVID-19, TD study shows. TD Bank Group. Retrieved from <a href="http://td.mediaroom.com/2020-07-09-Young-Canadians-and-Diverse-Communities-Among-the-Hardest-Hit-Financially-by-COVID-19-TD-Survey-Shows">http://td.mediaroom.com/2020-07-09-Young-Canadians-and-Diverse-Communities-Among-the-Hardest-Hit-Financially-by-COVID-19-TD-Survey-Shows</a>

Thompson, E. (2020, July 13). Child sex exploitation is on the rise in Canada during the pandemic. *CBC News*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/pandemic-child-sexual-abuse-1.5645315">https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/pandemic-child-sexual-abuse-1.5645315</a>

Trudell, A. L. & Whitmore, E. (2020). *Pandemic meets pandemic: Understanding the impacts of COVID-19 on gender-based violence services and survivors in Canada*. Ottawa & London, ON: Ending Violence Association of Canada & Anova. Retrieved from http://www.anovafuture.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Full-Report.pdf

UN Women. (2020). *COVID-19* and ending violence against women and girls. United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/04/issue-brief-covid-19-and-ending-violence-against-women-and-girls#view">https://www.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2020/04/issue-brief-covid-19-and-ending-violence-against-women-and-girls#view</a>

Willsie, J. (2020, June 17). When it's measured, it matters: Disaggregated race data in Canada. *Policy: Canadian Politics and Public Policy*. McGill University. Retrieved from <a href="https://policymagazine.ca/when-its-measured-it-matters-disaggregated-race-data-in-canada/">https://policymagazine.ca/when-its-measured-it-matters-disaggregated-race-data-in-canada/</a>

Wright, T. (2020, May 10). Violence against Indigenous women during COVID-19 sparks calls for MMIWG plan. *The Canadian Press*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/violence-against-indigenous-women-action-plan-covid-19-mmiwg-1.5563528">https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/violence-against-indigenous-women-action-plan-covid-19-mmiwg-1.5563528</a>